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SPECIAL COMMITTEE ON PARKS
MEETING MINUTES
Thursday, May 24, 2018
City Council Chamber
10:00 A.M.
In Attendance:  Council Members Scott Wilson (Chair), Tommy Hazouri, Lori Boyer, Anna Lopez Brosche; Council Members John Crescimbeni, Danny Becton and Bill Gulliford were excused;  Peggy Sidman, Paige Johnston, Office of General Counsel; Heather Reber, Council Auditor’s Office; Leanne Krieg, Administration; Legislative Assistant Staci Lopez; John J. Jackson, Council Research Division; (see sign-in sheet attached for additional attendees).
The Chair, Council Member Scott Wilson, called the meeting to order at 10:07 A.M. and asked those in attendance to identify themselves for the record.

The Chair announced that there were three presentations on the agenda: a presentation on the Comprehensive Plan by Council Member Lori Boyer, a presentation on Live-on Security in the Parks by Daryl Joseph, Director, the Parks, Recreation and Community Services Department and a presentation on CPAC Recommendations on parks by Mr. Joseph.

Council Member Boyer explained that she would be discussing the issues that concerned her about the Recreation and Open Space elements of  the Comprehensive Plan.  She had provided the Committee Members with a handout that had the specific issues that she had with the elements and language in the Comprehensive Plan that she said needed to be clarified or eliminated.  On some of the issues, the Planning and Parks Departments need to redefine language.
Issue #1 is multiple sections that reference something called the FOCUS Plan that establishes criteria and priorities.  Do we continue to use that specific plan and do we agree with the criteria to determine priorities?  Ms. Boyer said that in her research, she has not happened upon a specific document called the FOCUS Plan. She suggested that we should get rid of that terminology and say that we will continue to have an upgrade strategy for priorities.
Daryl Joseph, Director, Parks, Recreation and Community Services Department, explained that the  FOCUS Plan was an internal Parks Department document and we can get rid of that name.
Ms. Boyer explained that the FOCUS plan was to stipulate how the Parks Department prioritized capital improvements, maintenance and ranking the condition of parks. She referenced the City of Jacksonville Master Recreation Improvement Plan, a handout distributed in the meeting, that defined criteria and how various parks are ranked and standards for evaluating parks (as excellent, good, fair and poor).  Ms. Boyer recommended that the Comprehensive Plan be amended to eliminate the FOCUS terminology and adopt the ranking criteria and matrix for levels of service standards.  On a motion to approve the Boyer suggested changes for Item #1, the Committee voted 4-0 to approve.
Council Member Tommy Hazouri asked how many matrices have been devised.  Mr. Joseph explained that there were different matrices for different amenities.

Council Member Boyer indicated that her interest and concern were in discerning what the Comprehensive Plan required for the maintenance and capital improvement of parks  and whether the Ordinance Code or Parks Department policies complied with those requirements.
Issue #2.  Goal 2 addresses the provision of additional park facilities (land and/or amenities within parks) and the obligations of new residential development to provide facilities or funds to help offset the impacts of new residents.  Should this obligation apply in some form : (a) to all areas of the City; (b) to all sizes of residential development; (c) to only new developments or also to include re-development?  Mrs. Boyer was concerned with language that referenced “the suburban and rural areas “of the City; she was more comfortable with language that reflected improvements throughout the City.  She did not want to see the City’s goal as limiting the scope to suburban and rural areas. She noted that individual solutions may apply to different areas.  She recommended deleting the language that referenced “suburban and rural areas.” The Committee voted to approve the Boyer recommendation to change the language by deleting references to suburban and rural areas and to modify goals.
Director Joseph indicated that the Parks and Planning Departments had met earlier in the week to address this issue and to see how surrounding counties are charging  fees.  Council Member Hazouri wanted to know if those kinds of fees in St. Johns County were part of the County’s impact fees.  Kristen Reed, Chief of Community Planning, Planning & Development Department, indicated that from her cursory review, St. Johns County’s Parks & Recreation development fees are incorporated in the County’s impact fees.
On Issue #3, the Committee voted to approve the recommendation to have the Parks, Recreation & Community Services Department and the Planning & Development Department modify language to clearly define specific definitions for the terms “open spaces” and “active recreation area.”
Issue #4.  Council Member Boyer explained that this issue was fee-related.  It requires all new single family and multi-family developments to dedicate land for active recreation parks or provide a monetary contribution.  If the development has already been platted and established, the requirement would not apply.  The requirement would only apply to new subdivisions.  The Committee voted to approve Issue #4 to keep the policy but modify the dedication of land.
On Issue #5 (Should the requirements for residential subdivisions  include all subdivisions, and is the monetary contribution amount correct?), the Committee voted to approve the Boyer recommendation that requires all new subdivisions set aside land or make a contribution.  The Committee voted to approve the recommendation that the City re-evaluate fees and increases based on current costs to develop and maintain park facilities.  Deputy General Peggy Sidman suggested that in lieu of the word “increase”, the word  “modify” be substituted.
Issue #6: Develop different policies for multi-family in urban/urban priority areas and CBD (Central Business District) than in suburban and rural; require all multi-family to contribute or provide active recreation space.  All multi-family developments of 100 units or more shall provide 150 square feet of active recreation area per dwelling unit.  The Committee voted to approve the Boyer recommendation to remove the” 100 units or more” language.
Issue #7.  The Maintenance of Standards.  Goal 9.  The Parks, Recreation and Community Services Department shall establish standards for park maintenance and equipment repair and bring all parks up to this standard within five years.  The Department shall rate all of its parks every five years.  Director Joseph is inclined to modify the language.  He contends that “a lot can happen in five years,” that it is possible that the Department could meet the goals of bringing up the parks’ standard for maintenance in less than five years.  The Committee voted to approve the Boyer recommendations.

Council Member Boyer indicated that all of the recommendations that she presented could be a part of the Committee’s final report and that legislation might not be necessary.  Deputy General Counsel Sidman said that legislation would be required since changes are being made to the Comprehensive Plan.
Council Member Hazouri asked Director Joseph if he envisioned his department coming before the Council requesting additional funding.  Mr. Joseph replied that in view of what he was hearing in the course of the discussion on recommended changes in policies, he envisioned his department requesting funding to implement recommended changes. Council Member Boyer suggested that Director Joseph should consider issues to raise during the upcoming budget process.

Council President Anna Lopez Brosche emphasized the significance of signage  in marketing the City’s parks.  People are often unaware of the location of the City’s many parks and facilities.

The Special Committee next heard a presentation from Director Joseph on operating procedures and  duties of officers in the Officer in the Park Program.  The program provides Jacksonville Sheriff’s Office officers with a residence in the City’s parks in exchange for security services.  At previous Special Committee meetings, the Director was asked to explain what the specific duties of the officer in the park entailed.  Director Joseph cited and explained the following duties:

1  The Officer in the Park Program was established to provide security and create a law enforcement presence during and after park hours of operation.  The officer is expected to keep a watchful eye on the park grounds and facilities.
2 The Officer shall respond to calls for police services such as alarm activations, vandalism, noise, after hour activities, alcohol consumption, suspected criminal activity and violations of park rules.

3 The Officer shall provide a minimum of five hours dedicated service to the park each week including opening and unlocking gates (if applicable) when the park is open and closing and locking gates (if applicable) when the park is closed.

4 For facilities, the officer shall conduct security checks to verify proper opening, closing and locking of facility exterior doors and windows.

5 The Officer shall submit a Park Security Check report and Activity Log report on the 15th of each month.

6 The Office shall perform other duties included in his or her License Agreement and any duties requested by the Parks & Recreation Department Director who oversees the Officer in the Park Program.

7 The Officer shall be visible to patrons of the park.

8 The Officer shall keep the grounds around his or her residence well maintained, neat and generally maintain the park’s environment as pleasing.

Director Joseph fielded numerous questions.
In Public Comment, John Nooney stressed the need to more clearly define the meaning of “open spaces” and “active recreation.”  He advocated for more kayak launches and increasing the availability of parking at kayak launches.  He urged the Committee Members to read and comment on the recently released Maritime Management Plan.  Lastly, Mr. Nooney brought to the Committee’s attention problems that have surfaced at Geffen Park.  Council Member Boyer indicated that it was imperative that the Parks & Recreation Department look into the Geffen Park situation as soon as possible.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:41 A.M.

John J. Jackson, Council Research Division (904) 630-1729

June 8, 2018

Posted: 4:00 P.M.

